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Q But you -- did you write a —-- write a report based
on what she said?

Al No, sir; I have not yset.

Q. But have you been directed to?

A No, but I planned on it.

Q Okay. BAnd you directed her to fill out a statement
with regard to what she was telling you?

A, I told her she needed to -- to £11ll ocut a statement
concerning the facts But, like I said, I was not
investigating anything This 15 something she just gave me
voluntarily, and she was asking me, “You know, 1s there any
suspects 1n this case?”

And 1t was not my place to explain the case to her,
nor did I feel that I could accurately and I said, “You need

to speak with Sergeant Lucas” -- what’s his last name? Just

Q. Rodrigquez.
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Q. Ckay.

A, -- Sergeant Rodriguez did.

Q And you never saw her witness statement?

A I never read 1t, but —-- actually I did see the --

the witness statement. He came back, and he said, “Lo

filled out a statement ” But I never went through 1t.

ok.

She

c. Okay. And how long have you been with the Sheriff's

Office?

A. I"d say going on eight years I'd been with Eagar

P D before that for a few years, so I have about 10 years on

Q. and 1t appears to me that you are a bit emoticnal
talking about this?

A Yes. It’s very difficult for me I feel horrible
about the whole situataion. I have kids at their age

Q. And you didn’t even see —- you didn’t see the
investigataion, diad you?

A. I just seen photos of the body -- the bodies and the
kodaes.

Q. And 1s 1t customary that when you hear of an
investigation, that you become emctional like this?

A, Certain -- certain things I feel -- where I get
emotional 1s -- dealang with bodies and the situation, 1t’s
not -— not so much. It’s with grieving families.

Q. Okay And this 1s something very unusual? You

haven’t seen this before?
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A, Right It’s —-- it’s unprecedented pretty much 1in
this area
MR. BREWER* That’s all I hawve, Judge
THE COURT: Redirect?
REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR, CARLYON:

Q. Tf people were in the house across the road from the
Romero house and gunfire was there on the front porch, would
1t be very muffled in that house -- other house”

A Would 1t be audible tc that house?

Q. At least muffled.

A. Yeah. You -- you -- 1t would -- it would sound like
a —- a pop more than anything.
Q Okay. But 1t’d sound much different 1f you were on

the outside and the gun was fired on the outside and you were
in the same proximity?

A. I would -- I would think so. Yes, sir.

Q. And 1f you were on the —-- the gun was fired on the
inside of the house, say 1n a stairwell or upstairs, and
somebody else was outside of the house either in a truck or
cutside the truck, 1t’d be very muffled?

AL Yes —-

MR. CARLYON: That’s all I have.
THE WITNESS -- 1 would believe so.

MR. CARLYON* That’s all I have

E-COURT TRANSCRIPTION SERVICE (602) 300-3249
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THE COURT: May the witness be excused?

MR CARLYON: Yes.

THE COURT. Thank you

MR, CARLYON' The State would like to admit
of the interview. I know you have concerns time-wilse
that.

THE COURT: Well, and disclosure-wise, too.

MR. CARLYON: I gave haim a copy. I know he
had a chance to watch 1t, but I received 1t late this

and, as socon as I did, made copies.

the DVD

apout

hasn’t

morning

THE COURT: I understand that. And disclosure-wise,

usable disclosure. Am I wrong?

MR. CARLYCN: In a detention hearing that’s

being

held within twe days of 1t 1n a case of this nature, you

typically don’t get all the reports done.
THE COURT* I understand that. And --

MR. CARLYON' You know -—-

THE COURT: =- you got to --

MR. CARLYON: -- we're —-—

THE COURT: -- 1f you’re defending 1it, you should
have the right to review -- those were charged on, and this 1s
the -- essentially the equivalent of the repecrt of the

interrogaticn or at least interview by Officer Neckel
Commander Avila

MR. CARLYON: It --

and
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THE COURT: And under the circumstances, I don’t
think 1t’s appropriate to introduce it into the record in this
hearing without the defense having had the opportunity to
review it Officer Neckel did testify as to its contents, and
the defense had the opportunity to cross-examine, but I don’t
think that it’s appreopriate to include 1t at this time without
the defense having at least had an opportunity to listen to
the —- fo 1t, I mean, 1n 1its entirety

MR. CARLYON And just for the record, I
respectfully disagree just 1in case the 1ssue ever comes up,
but --

TEE COURT: Okay.

MR. CARLYON: -- I understand the Court’s opinion,
and we respect 1t.

THE COURT: Okay. All raght Any further wiltnesses
at this time?

MR. CARLYON: No.

RULING

THE CCURT Okay. Based on the matters presented,
the Court will find at this time that 1t 1s more likely than
not that the offense has been committed as described in the
petition and further that the minor, Chraistian Ryan Romero,
was 1nvolved as described in the cffense described in the
petition That’s a finding of probable cause.

Mr Brewer, did vou intend to present any evidence,
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or did you have an offer of proof as to the 1issue of probable
cause?

MR BREWER: ©No offer of proof, Judge. With regard
to the second prong, I would need just a bit of time to speak
with an individual before I can put evidence that would --

THE COURT: Okay

Mr. Carlyen, did you have additional witnesses that
you wanted to present as to the grounds 1n 23{d)?

MR CARLYON+ Just the evidence that has been
provided to the Court based upon the -- that’s presented 1in
the probable cause portion. Once again, I would ask for the
admission of the DVD because I think 1t 1s appropriate for
some of the demeanor. I understand what the Court’s ruling’s
going to be, but I want te reguest it again.

THE COURT Same ruling.

MR, CARLYON: Respectfully disagree. For appeal
purposes, 1711 respect the Court’s ruling

THE COURT: All raght.

Mr. Brewer?

MR BREWER: Yes, Judge®

THEE COURT: Rather than forcing you to conduct that
conversation in front of a whole bunch of witnesses and
overhearing people, why don’t we take about a five-minute
break?

MR BREWER: Okay.
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THE COURT: All razght. Thank you

THE CLERK: All rise

(Whereupon a recess was held from 6:41:38 p m. to
6:5%:48 p m.)

THE COURT: Thank you very much. Flease have a
seat,

(Brief pause.)

THE COURT: Mr. Carlyon, what -- okay. First of
all, we’re back on the record in Jv2008065 --

MR. BREWER: You may want to hold on just a minute,
Judge

THE COURT: Let’s wait for the minor tTo return

(Pause.)

THE COURT: Okay. Let the record show that the
minor, Christian Romero, 1s present, Mr. Brewer, and the State
1s present by way of Mr., Carlyon The Court’s made a finding
of probable cause, and the next 1ssue 1s ocutlined in Rule
23(d) .

Mr. Carlyon, did you have any witnesses that you
wanted to present 1in that regard?

MR CARLYON. Your Honor, as before we took the
break, I was relying on the testimony that was brought forth
in the probable cause, and you already denied my motion for
submission of the wvideo.

THE COQURT: Okay. Mr. Brewer, did you have any
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evidence that you wish to produce at this time?

MR BREWER: Judge, what we’re -- what we're
planning on doing 18 going ahead and agreeing for the time
being that there is a basis to hold him. However, we would
like to keep any avenue to address the Court again with regard
to that when maybe new information arises that Mr. Romerc may
have a place to go. At the present time, there isn’t one.
And so we are gcing to ask that that be deferred until Ms.
Cooper has an opportunity to contact -- or maybe something
w1ill come up and she’ll be able to address that issue.

I spoke with Mr. Carlyon, and I believe he would
agree with that; that we will be allowed to raise that at a
time 1n the future.

THE COURT: Okay I just took a quick review of
23(h). I believe your analysis 1s correct. There is a
requirement for a motion to allege material facts not
previcusly presented. It also, however, says that it can he
reviewed on the motion of the prosecution or on the Court’s
own motion. The Court’s inclined to accept your ressrvation
of the right to present evidence and to address the guestion
of release at a later taime,

It's always been my view that 1t’s one of those
things that can be addressed at any hearing, even 1f not
previously brought to the Court’s attention by a motion. 30

that’s just the way I approach it.
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MR. CARLYON: And I have no problem with that,
Judge. I would just like some advance notice so that I don’t
show up expecting a pretrial hearing and all of a sudden 1t’s
a release hearing.

THE COURT Well —-

MR. CARLYON I’d just like a little bit of notice.

THE CQURT: Okay. We’re all dealing in a -- 1n a
new era because the State’s got victim notification
obligations. So with that said, based cn the matters
previously presented and subject to the defense copportun:i
raise the 1issue again and present other matters regarding the
propriety of detention, the Court will find pursuant to

DD LAY DN - 1 A - o~
23(Q) (£) ana («) r i

R
irst © 4T~ Cmn

~ 7117 e
ally Lil LWL W Sy W)

the minor may, without detention, commit an offense i1njurious
to himself or his —— there 1s a reasonable likelihood That’s
my concern.

The Court will find by probable cause that the
interests of the minor and the public require custodial
protection. That said, i1t’s my understanding that the minor’s
bicological mother 1s here in town and has traveled a great
distance

MR. BREWER That’s correct, Judge.

THE COURT: Okay. We’ve got our next hearing -- at

least a status conference set Monday. Okay.

Mr. Colwell, I'm going to put you on the spot for a
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moment. What accommodations can ycu make 1in detention -- 1n
the detention facilities -— Ms. Himes, feel free to inform me
as well -- to allow face to face vasits with the manor by his

biolegical mother as well as his other relatives? I’m most
concerned about the people that have come the farthest.

MS HIMES Yes. And all they would need to do 1s
contact us and let us know when they would like to come, and
we can make that happen.

THE CQURT: (kay. Mr Carlyon, Mr. Brewer, can you
make a point of making Ms. Himes’ contact information
avalilable to the minor’s mother?

MR. BREWER: I can, Judge, 1f the State has that.
I'm not sure I have the phone number, but I can --

ME CARLYON She’s right there We’ 11l have her
write 1t on a pilece of paper.

THE COURT: Ms. Himes 1s right there. She’'s --

MR, BREWER: ©Oh. Okay.

THE COURT: -- she’s in charge of the facility.

(Laughter.)

MR BREWER: Yeah, we can deo that, Judge.

THE COURT+ Okay. All right.

Mr. Colwell, as a policy guestion, any problems wirth
that? Who 1s -~ first of all, who’s the minor’s PO going to
be?

MR COLWELL: 1It’s going to be Andrew Maestas.
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THE COURT: Okay. And he’s unavailable this week,
and 1t’s my understanding you’ve made a point of familiarizing
yourself with this case. Is that correct?

MR, COLWELL: Yes.

THE COURT Can you arrange for a psych eval to be
started?

MR. COLWELL: Yes.

THE COURT Ckay Mr. Carlyon, did you not have --
did yvou have something else that you wanted to bring up?

MR. CARLYON: Yes, Your Honor. We’d reguest that
the Court initiate with CPS a dependency hearing, a matter on
the same juvenile

TEE COURT. Okay. It’s always fun to order Mr
Sheets to do things 1n his absence.

It’s ordered that the Department of Economic
Security Child Protective Services or the Division of Youth
and Family or something like that commence an investigation
with an eye to initiating dependency proceedings I’m going
to ask that copies of the Minute Entry from this hearing go to
Mr. Sheets at the AG’s office in Flagstaff, to CPS here 1n
Saint Johns

Do we need to notify anybody else?

MR. CARLYON Just to CPS, attention of Ms Orcna.

THE CQURT: Christie Orona?

MR. CARLYON: Yeah.
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was.

THE CQURT: Okay.

MR. CARLYON®' Who I believe 1s present now, or she

THE COURT: 2h. There she 1s5. Okay.

It’s also ordered referring this matter to Ms. Ryan

for review and pcssible assignment of a CASA.

as well.

Okay. Anything else we need to do this evening~

MR. BREWER: Judge, I'd ask that a GAL be appointed

THE COURT: 1In addition to a CASA and in addition to

an attorney?

MR BREWER: Uh-huh

1 r

MR. CARLYON I'm sorry, Judge. I didn’t..

THE COURT: Mr. Brewer 1s requesting a Guardian Ad

Litem.

MR. CARLYON: WNo cbjection to that. It seems
approprliate.

THE COURT Okay.

MR. CARLYCON- Just =--

THE COURT: Mr. Brewer, I1’m not sure who's
availlable. But do you mind terraibly 1f I refer the matter to
the Court Administrator for assignment?

MR. BREWER: No. That’s fine, Judge.
THE COURT: OCkay

MR. CARLYON: For clarification of the GAL; 1n both
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the juvenile case and the dependency, or only the dependency?
THE COURT* Why would 1t be limited?
MR. CARLYON: I have never seen a G —--

THE COURT: You’ve never seen a GAL 1in a delinguency

case?

MR CARLYON: -- a GAL come 1nh 1n a juvenile and
talk.

THE COURT: OQkay.

MR. CARLYON® That doesn’t mean 1t can’t happen I
Jjust —-

THE COURT: All right. Let’s leave 1t at referring
the matter to the Court Admainistrator for the assignment of a
Guardian Ad Litem with a specific request that the Court
Administrater locate somecne for that purpose who would be
willing to attend upon delingquency proceedings as well as
dependency proceedings.

MR. CARLYON. Okay.

THE CCURT: Does that cover 1t, Mr Brewer?

MR. BREWER: I believe so, Judge. I have a couple
other 1ssues that I'd like to raise

THE CCOURT: Okay. Go.

MR BREWER® Regarding the evaluation for
competency, I certainly understand the need for that.
However, I also have a desire to protect my client. My

interest would be that a competency evaluation be done for
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purposes of defense, and then we make a determination of
whether or not we want to disclose that based on the
informaticn that’s preovided in there because there could be a
fairly scary, 1 guess, you know, report, and I weculd rather
not have the Court order the State review that.

And I don‘t know 1f 1t’s -- 1f 1t’s normally this
way, but that’s something we would not be able to redact. We
would be redacting his statements and things cf that nature,
but nothing with regard to what the -- what the diagnosis 1is
or anything like that. And so I'm asking that the Court order
an evaluation be done straictly for defense or for the defense
to use as a defense And 1f 1t becomes an issue that he 1s in
fact not competent, we’d certainly then provide that to the
Ccurt and proceed under those --

THE COURT: Okay. Well, 1t wasn’t intended
necessarlly as a —-- exclusively as a competency evaluaticn. I
think your ceoncerns are valid. I would, however, polnt out
there’s a countervailing concern from the point of view of the
Juvenile Probation Department to take the view of looking
after the minor’s best 1interests as well; not merely hils legal
best 1nterests, but the entire picture.

Mr Colwell, how long 1s 1t likely to take to set
something like that up anyway?

MR. COLWELL Normally 1t’s been taking about 30

days to get the completion of i1t deone. That’s coming from
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ordering 1t to getting 1t back.

THE CQURT: All raght

MR. COLWELL: He's pretty good at working with 1t
and 1t might be shorter than that, but 1t -- on average, 1t’s
30 days.

MR. BREWER- 2And who are they using, Judge?

MR, COLWELL: We have been using Dr Cady from
Flagstaff.

THE CQURT* Ckay.

MR. BREWER- Okay.

THE COURT: Is Dr. Cady prepared to disclose the
report either to the Court under seal for review by the
defense or directly to the defense and to delay disclosure
unti1l the defense consents to dissemination?

MR CARLYON. Can we address this on Mconday when Ms
Cooper 1s here? That way, we can address recommendations from
both Probation, State and Defense as to maybe who would be
appropriate to do this? There’s the different type of
competency; cne, 1t can assist in their defense -- their own
defense versus more of they acknowledge some mental health
i1ssues, to see where Ms. Cooper, who has some more -- may make
a slightly different strategy decision than Mr. Brewer may be
thinking. Maybe she’s the more appropriate one for us to have
that discussion with.

THE COURT: Can I get an answer to my question to
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Mr Colwell first?

MR CARLYON: Probably.
THE COURT: Okay.

MR. CARLYON: BRecause you’re the judge.

THE COURT: Okay Is Dr. Cady prepared to deo that?

MR. COLWELL: He can —-- he’s -- 1n the past, he’'s
done both the -- he does both our competencies and both our
evaluations

THE COURT: Okay Is he prepared to either report

to the Court under seal for defense review or report only to

the defense until the defense consents to disclcosure?

Qffaice,

Okay?

punted to Ms, Cooper. But for the immediate present, I don’

MR. COLWELL: He’s done that in the past.
THE COURT: Okay So bright and early Monday --
MR. COLWELL Okay.

THE COURT -- start the wheels turning.

Okay. Mr. Brewer, 1f you, on behalf of the Wood Law

elect to stay on, love to chat with you on Monday

And to that extent, the 1ssue is ultimately going to Dbe

t

want 1t disclosed until there’s some rubric of how we’re going

to proceed based on Mr. Brewer’s current cbjection -- or

current concerns.

Is that a fair encugh way of dealing with 1t?

MR. BREWER: It 1s, Judge.

THE CCURT: Okay Does that satisfy your concerns
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too?

MR. CARLYON: From what I understand, the Court 1s
sayling, Vves.

THE COURT Ckay. Basically we’re sort of punting
the 1ssue till Monday, maybe to Ms. Cooper, maybe to Mr.
Brewer depending on what the Wood Law Office decides

MR. CARLYON: Are you allowing them to stay on if
they choose and automatically bump Cooper off or asking them
to be co-counsel? I’m not following you there.

THE COURT: Okay. If the Wood Law Office 1s willing
te wvolunteer to continue with this case, given the effort
that’s been put intc 1t so far, I‘'m not goang to say to him,
“On, no vou have to get out of 1t “ On the other hand, the
assignment is to Ms. Cooper. Mr. Brewer 1s here as a courtesy
and —-- to the Court and on a special appearance So --

MR. CARLYON: Ms. Cooper 1s going to love you

THE CQURT®@ Well, 1t’s not her choice at this point
On the other hand, 1f the Wood Law Office wants to stick with
1t, I think they -- you know, that option should be available
to them --

MR. CARLYON: That’s fine.

THE COURT: -- to allew a continuity of
representation

MR, CARLYON: Well, I have no problem with that. I

wasn’t quite following what you were saying. It almost
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sounded at cne point you were going to let them co-counsel.
And I thought that would be an i1nteresting mixture

THE CCURT: I think there needs to be a single
attorney making legal decisions, but, at this poant, I think
the Wood Law Office has the choice of whether or not to
continue, and I'm not going to attempt to influence that one
way or ancther.

MR. CARLYON Okay.

THE CQURT: Okay

MR. CARLYON: Now I understand what you’re saying.

THE COURT: Okay. Is there anything else we need to
address this evening?

MR. BREWER: There 1is, Judge. I woulcd
copy of the transcraipt of this hearing either for ourselves or
for Ms Cooper, who will need to know this stuff.

THE COURT: OQkay. No, I understand.

MR BREWER® In addaition --

THE COURT+ It’s ordered that a transcript be
prepared -- yas7?

MR. CARLYON No, I have no trouble with the
transcript. I’m going to go back to the other i1ssue 1f you're
done

THE COURT: One more thing. Okay

MR. CARLYON: Is there a time when 1t gets declared

1f you’re going to keep her or not? Because I don’t know
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whether really to separate this —-

THE CCURT: Yeah, Monday

MR. CARLYON Monday at three ofclock when we have
the hearing? Because I don’t know how much to work with Ms
Cooper or 1f I should be working with Mr Brewer when he comes
at 9:00 I guess they could --

THE COURT: I think -=-

MR. BREWER: I’11 know -- I'1ll know on Monday,
Judge. I got to talk te --

THE COURT. I thaink Mr. Brewer will prcbably know
first thing on Monday morning, and everything will become
apparent in good time.

MR, CARLYON: Okay.

THE COURT: Okay”® Like --

MR. BREWER: Judge, one last 1ssue —-

THE COURT* -- within 72 hours

MR. BREWER: I would -- you know, and 1t’s probably
fairly clear, but there’s been some -- a bit of confusion. I
would ask the Court to order anycne from a government agency
speaking with the juvenile without the presence of counsel --

TEHE COURT: Any government agency? Like.. ?

MR BREWER: Ezcept for Detention., I mean about the
case, Judge. I don’t want him making any other statements. I
don’t want any other statements slipping out accidentally. I

just don’t want anything to get in that realm at all.
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THE COURT:

MR. BREWER:

THE COURT:

Amendment advocation.

Ckay
And so --
Scunds tc me like a Sixth and Fifth

I think 1t needs to be respected.

Qkay Mr. Colwell?

MR. BREWER:
THE COURT:
MR. BREWER:
THE COURT:
Maestas Okay.

MS HIMES.

T believe those are all the —--
Please --
-- concerns I have at this time

-- please pass that message to Mr.

Your Honor, I have a concern. Can we

talk about who we should have come visit him so that I den’t

have --

THE COURT:

M5, HIMES:

THE COURT:

MR. CARLYON:

THE COURT:

MR. BREWER,

THE CQURT:

MR CARLYON"

THE COURT

MS. HIMES:

THE COURT:

Qkay.
-- a ton of people showing up?

First of all, his mom that was here from

Mississippl.
-- Mississipp1i”®
Uh-huh.
Okay. Who else?
Step-mom
Okay.
And his step-mom.

Okay
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MS HIMES: And who else?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: His grandmother.

M5. HIMES: Grandmother Okay.

THE COURT: Okay.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER Elizabeth Castillo
{indiscernible; away from microphone)

MS., HIMES Anybody else® The grandfather?

MR. BREWER: DNo.

MS. HIMES: ©No® Okay.

THE CQURT: OQOkay.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: {(Indiscernible; away from
microphone) from Panama

THE COURT All right., Does that answer you
question”

MS. HIMES: Yes. Thank you.

THE CQURT: Okay Anything else?

MR BREWER No, Judge

THE COURT: Anything from the State?

MR, CARLYON That covered 1t.

THE COURT® Mike?

MR CARLYON: That covered 1t.

THEE COURT: Okay. We’'re 1n recess.

MR. CARLYON: Thank you.

THE COQURT* Thank you

MR. BREWER: Thank you.
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(Whereupon, the proceedings were concluded at

7:17:06 p.m.)
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